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April 2, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 77 (Power) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of January 1, 2008, through December 31, 2010.  This agreement covers approximately 50 employees in the Transit Division in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by this agreement are the electrical workers for the King County transit system.  They are responsible for repairing and maintaining the electrical systems for transit bases, park and ride lots, the tunnel, trolley buses and the waterfront street cars.  They are electricians and line utility workers who ensure trolley buses and street cars have power and guide ways to operate; and transit facilities are ready to support the needs of the bus riders and employees who operate and maintain the buses.  Their work area is King County wide with an emphasis on the City of Seattle for trolleys and street cars.  They repair and maintain high voltage substations, fire and life systems, electronic controls, electric motors, emergency generators, lighting, track and wire guide ways and underground vaults and ducts.

The labor contract retains the core terms of the expiring contract and also provides for a market adjustment of 4.5% effective January 1, 2008, and .5% effective January 1, 2009 and 2010.  These market adjustments are necessitated by continuing recruitment and retention problems in this bargaining unit and will place the county in a favorable position with comparable employers for this occupation group.  Shift differential was increased from one to three dollars an hour which also compares favorably with other employers in this occupation group.  It also provides for cost of living adjustments for 2009 and 2010 based on 90% of the Seattle-Tacoma-Bremerton Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W), based on the previous year’s June to June, with a floor of 2% and a ceiling of 6%.

The agreement provides for the new classification of Rail Electrical Worker in the Light Rail Section to be covered by this agreement and the parties agree to meet as soon as practicable to negotiate and implement any modifications to this agreement applicable to employment in the Light Rail Section.

The agreement also incorporates the terms of a previously executed Memorandum of Understanding regarding meal allowances that were entered into during the previous contract term.  Language changes were agreed to in several areas including grievance procedure, sick leave, performance evaluations, work stoppage, and work rules as well as meeting new legal requirements.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, at 

206-205-1566 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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